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It was cloudy and rainy, but 19 members of the Indy Chapter of the Studebaker Club gathered at Bubba’s 33 in 
Indianapolis for lunch, visiting, and a meeting.  
New members were present as well as a few members we hadn’t seen in a while.  
  
Nancy Bacon thanked everyone for coming.  It was 
Becky Griffith’s Birthday so we all wished her a Happy 
Birthday.  
  
Saturday, July 15 at 1:00 p.m. - Bacon’s annual 
Luau, Smoked Texas Wild Hog Pitch In. Bring your place 
setting and a favorite side dish.  They will have it rain or 
shine.  
Saturday, August 5 – Tri-State Invitational – more 
information in future Brickyards.  This will be their 5th 
year and they really want us to come.  
Saturday, August 12 – more information to follow in 
future Brickyards.  
Saturday, August 19 from 11:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m. 
– The White River Yacht Club Classic Boat & Car Show 
Festival. It will include a fund raiser for Riley Childhood 
Cancer.  
Saturday, September 9 – International Drive Your Studebaker Day hosted by Jeff and Kathy Westcott.  
  
Welcome to new members Mike & Sue Kiefer.  They own a 1964 Studebaker Daytona Wagon Aire.  
Welcome to our guest, Lilly, granddaughter of Larry Hopkins.  
  

Larry Hopkins with his granddaughter Lily and Beth 

Doran 

BRICKYARD 

BULLETIN
 

Joe and I enjoyed a busy first part of June by attending the South Bend May Meet in June.  It was well attended by 
Indy members and a good time.  Next year the South Bend meet will be May 31st and June 1.  Mark your calendar 
for this annual swap meet and car show. The week after meeting at Bubba's I learned of the passing of Don Bookout 
and that Dwight Lile was having health problems.  The good news is that Dwight is back home now.  
 
On a very personal note Joe, my husband of 52 years had a heart attack June 17th.  He just didn't feel "right" and 
waited four days to go to the hospital.  Emergency triple bypass surgery saved his life and the road to recovery is the 
next trip ahead for us.  His doctor feels he will make a good recovery and for us to still plan on going to the 
International Meet in September.  All I can say is everyone in the club is a very good friend and very important to 
me. We are still tentatively planning on having the luau at our house July 15th BUT that may change so watch for 
updates from Becky.   Please take care of your selves and I hope to see you at a club event soon! 
 

Nancy Bacon 
President, Indy Chapter 

Lunch at Bubba’s 33 

Sunday, June 11, 2023 
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In the future, we are planning to visit The Suds Drive-
In.  It was built in 1957, is very Iconic, has been remodeled, 
and is very nostalgic.  The Car Hops are enthusiastic.  They 
have REAL fresh-made Root beer and Root Beer 
Floats.  There will be a Cruise-in following lunch – more 
information in future Brickyards.  
 
Nancy thanked our waiters and waitresses for serving us.  
  
A $100 donation has been received in Memory of Bob 
Palma.  He was a Teacher & Educator and member of the 
Indy Chapter Studebaker Club for over 50 years. Two 
options of memorials were presented – Studebaker 
International Scholarship or Studebaker Museum Intern 
Scholarship Fund which is an ongoing project of the 
Museum.  It would be a One-time Donation.  Tom Mikesell 
made a motion to send $200 plus the $100 = $300 to the 

Studebaker Museum Intern Scholarship Fund.  Becky Griffith seconded the motion.  All approved.  
After the motion was made and completed, Larry Kennedy made a motion to increase the donation to $500 
which includes the $100.  Charlie Griffith seconded the motion. All approved.   
  
South Bend International Studebaker Meet will be held May 31 – June 1, 2024.  
  
Mike Kiefer reported that the Carmel Car Show had a contest for the most members bringing their cars to the 
show, would win $250.  The GTO Club had the most entries present and won $250.  
  
Larry Kennedy made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Charlie Griffith seconded the motion.  Meeting 
adjourned.  

 Beth Doran, Secretary  
  
  

 

 

I am sad to report that long time Studebaker member and Studebaker Band Member, Donald  

Bookout died  unexpectedly June 15. Dons wife Debbie has contacted the club informing us that 

his 1950 Champion is for sale. You can contact Debbie at 812-204-1150 or dbookout@usi.edu. 

 

Member, Dwight Lile, fell and went to inpatient rehab center. I understand he is now home. Good news. 

 

Member, Joe Bacon, suffered a heart attack and was sent to Community North for a triple by-pass June 22.  

At this time he is sitting in a chair and doctors are feeling positive about his recovery. 
 

“Life is what happens to us while we are making other plans.” 
 

 
 

 

 

  

New members Mike and Sue Kiefer, front, with Bob 

and Sandy Fox. 

About Our Members 

—Allen Saunders 

Rick Crawley's 1953 Commander Starliner was used to 

pace the USAC Hoosier 100 race over Memorial 

weekend, celebrating the 70th anniversary of the race. 

mailto:dbookout@usi.edu
https://www.rd.com/article/life-quotes/#:~:text=%E2%80%9CLife%20is%20what%20happens%20to%20us,other%20plans.%E2%80%9D%20%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders%20%28January%201957%29&text=%E2%80%9CLife%20is%20what%20happens,%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders%20%28January%201957%29&text=what%20happens%20to%20us,other%20plans.%E2%80%9D%20%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders
https://www.rd.com/article/life-quotes/#:~:text=%E2%80%9CLife%20is%20what%20happens%20to%20us,other%20plans.%E2%80%9D%20%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders%20%28January%201957%29&text=%E2%80%9CLife%20is%20what%20happens,%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders%20%28January%201957%29&text=what%20happens%20to%20us,other%20plans.%E2%80%9D%20%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders
https://www.rd.com/article/life-quotes/#:~:text=%E2%80%9CLife%20is%20what%20happens%20to%20us,other%20plans.%E2%80%9D%20%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders%20%28January%201957%29&text=%E2%80%9CLife%20is%20what%20happens,%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders%20%28January%201957%29&text=what%20happens%20to%20us,other%20plans.%E2%80%9D%20%E2%80%94Allen%20Saunders


3 
 

 

 

Joe and Nancy Bacon 

 

The why Studebaker story for Joe Bacon and myself actually started when my father Earl Drews bought his first 
Studebaker, a 1964 Challenger Station wagon as cheap transportation in October of 1969. The wagon served as 
a good car to drive our family of six around in, and deliver the paper routes us kids all had. We had just moved 
to Indianapolis at the time and I met Joe just a few weeks before Dad bought the Studebaker. It wasn't long 
before my Dad decided to buy another Studebaker or two and the addiction started.  They were very cheap and 
easy to come by then. We soon found out about and joined the Studebaker Club in 1970 and started meeting 
many friends with like interest in these cars. 
 
Joe was needing a car also, and bought a 1954 Champion two door 

Hardtop. Metallic Brown, chrome 
reverse wheels and shackles, flat 
head six with three on the tree. 
Pretty to look at but not much 
speed for a 17 year old young man. 
Joe sold the Champion and bought 
a 1960 Hawk that performed much 
more to his liking. The Hawk is the 
car Joe and I took on our 
honeymoon in 1971 and he drove 

the wheels off that car.  My first Studebaker was as 1960 Hawk that 
had been customized. The fins had been removed and it was a pretty 
copper color. 
 
Many Studebakers passed through our family in the 1970's and 
1980's.  My two brothers, Chris and Ed, and my sister Annette all got 
a Studebaker when they were ready to drive and Joe and my Dad were 
always finding another Studebaker that followed them home. The fun 
we had as a family working on and driving these cars as our daily 
transportation are still some of my fondest memories.  We had 
become very active in the Indy Chapter, organizing a couple of Zone Meets in 1973 & 1974 and then hosting the 
12th Annual International Meet on the infield of the Indy 500 track in 1976.  We were having the time of our 
lives going to car shows on the weekends and driving Studebakers as our daily drivers.  
 
Some of the most memorable Studebakers that Joe and I had were a 
1960 Lark four door with 11,000 miles on it.  We repainted the car, 
added wide whitewall tires and fender skirts.  It became my new 
favorite Studebaker.  The car had a baby seat that hooked over the back 

of the front seat for our 
children to ride in.  Joe 
worked on restoring  a 1956 
Golden Hawk that just didn't 
want to cooperate.  Youth 
and impatience lead to him 
selling the car before it was 
finished but he always wished he had completed it.  We bought a 
custom 1958 Hawk convertible that had been shortened 20 inches, 
two 1963 Avantis, a 1963 Super Hawk and so many more. 

  
In 1984 we sold the Avanti that we had at the time to use as a down payment for the house we still live in 
today.  With growing children we had less time for Studebakers but did remain in active in the club events 
going to shows with my parents who still had their Studebakers. In 1986 the Indy Chapter hosted the 22nd 
Annual International Meet.  By 1993 the old car bug had bitten again and we purchased a 1970 Corvette.   We 

Why Studebaker? 
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would go to cruise ins with my parents and the Corvette was invisible sitting next to Mom and Dads 1956 two 
door President.  I kept telling Joe that we needed to get another Studebaker. Fast forward to 2002, my parents 
who had retired to Florida were visiting us. Joe was showing my Dad Ebay, and how you can buy a car on the 
computer.  A 1956 Golden Hawk was up for sale, Joe bid 
on it but was not the high bidder.  When the auction was 
over the high bidder backed out and the car was offered 
to Joe.  He said yes and we were back in 
Studebakers!!  Attending the first Indy Chapter meeting 
after being absent for so many years was just like 
coming home.  So many of our same friends were 
there.  Before long the club was approached about 
hosting a Zone Meet in Indy and Joe was ask to put 
together a plan. Next thing you know the Indy Chapter 
was hosting the 2004 Fall Zone Meet.  It was just like 
old times! 
 
The Golden Hawk was a nice driver but not the show car 
Joe envisioned.  As soon as the Zone Meet was over Joe started taking the Golden Hawk apart for 
restoration.  What was a nice driver became a true show car. The Golden Hawk was completed just in time for 
the 2007 South Bend International Meet.  The prettiest Studebaker we had ever owned. Joe was able to brush 
away the regret of not finishing the original Golden Hawk project.  We were honored to have the Golden Hawk 
as the cover car in the January 2008 Turning Wheels. 
 
While at the 2007 International Meet Joe saw a 1963 Daytona R2 and fell in love all over again.  He told Bob 
Palma of his desire to have one and in late September Bob told Joe to get his wallet out, he knew where one was 
that was just what we wanted.  We quickly cleared garage space for the Super Lark by selling the Corvette 
which we rarely drove and we were a two Studebaker family again!  We enjoyed the Super Lark for about seven 
years until someone called and wanted the car more than we did.  It wasn't for sale but then it was. 
  
Joe immediately was on the hunt for another R2 Studebaker.  We looked at a few but it had to be just the right 

car.....After a Indy Chapter Meeting a few members were going to go look at a 
couple of cars being sold as part of an estate left to the Catholic Archdiocese of 
Indianapolis.  There it was!!!  Covered in twenty five years of dust, sunk to the rims 
in the dirt floor of the barn...our next Studebaker.  A 1964 R2 GT Hawk in 
Bordeaux Red. We purchased the car in September of 2015 and immediately began 
the process of bringing it back to life.  A quick bath with a hose and it already 
looked better but the thirteen wheel barrows of leaves and animal debris under the 
hood  left no doubt that the car needed everything!  I really wanted the car ready 
for the 2017 International Meet in South Bend and thanks to Joe and our son Tony 
they had the car 
mechanically ready for 
that show!  We had a 
great time showing off 
our barn find R2 GT that 
summer but then it was 
ready for its frame off 
restoration.  The next 

goal was to have the car ready for the 2019 
International Meet.  Joe had retired by then and it 
became his new daily job to go to the body shop to 
help get it done, and it was!  We have been enjoying 
taking the GT to many shows and events since its 
restoration was completed.  
 
Why Studebaker?  Over the years there have been so many reasons.  It started with cheap transportation but 
turned into family memories and most importantly scores of new friends, over 50 years of Studebaker(s) and so 
much fun! 
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From Jim Roberts:  

Studebaker & Avanti Tech Seminar/Inspection Day 
 

Saturday, August 26th from 11:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. 
Mike Baker’s Avanti Restoration & Service shop 317-498-2288 

4193 E US40, Greenfield, IN 46140 
LUNCH will be provided at Noon. 

RSVP by 8/9/2023 mikebaker@aoai.org 
 
The Studebaker & Avanti Technical Seminar/Inspection Day is for Studebaker or Avanti owners who want me 

to inspect their Studebaker on my Rotary 4 post lift, or to do a test drive and help them figure out what is wrong 

with their Studebaker. We will have a Studebaker Technical session so members can ask me questions about 

problems they are having with their Studebaker. Members can email me their automotive technical questions 

ahead of time and we can consolidate the types of issues folks are having. It will be a fun educational day for all 

with good food, fellowship and seeing lots of Studebakers and Avanti’s. 

 

About 15 years ago a “friend” offered to paint my old Champ 
truck.  I had just had Uncle Ted Harbit rebuild the Skybolt, 
and I thought it would be cool redone in John Deere green 
with yellow grille and bumpers.  My well meaning “friend” 
said “It will look like a new Studebaker.”   
  
He completely dismantled the cab and removed it from the 
frame, along with the bed and bumpers. He then lost 
interest, the job was over his head, but he wouldn’t admit it. 
  
I popped for CE floorboards, door patch panels and rockers. 
  
Then he died.  His family wants my stuff out of the garage. 
  
He did paint the front clip, the hood, grille surround, front 
fenders and dash. They look pretty good. 
  
Here’s a short list:  rolling frame with engine and 
transmission, and all running gear (engine now 
STUCK!!)  Solid frame cleaned for painting, doors, side 
windows, rusty bed and tailgate.  Partially assembled cab on 
rotisserie (included) CE floor pans (1 installed, CE door 
patch panels and rockers. 
  
The pictures tell the sad story better than I can. 
  
$1500 obo.  As is, where is. 
  
Jim Roberts  812 360 0664 
 

mailto:mikebaker@aoai.org
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Saturday, August 5 at 10:00 a.m. – Tri State Chapter Meet at 3157 Sparkes Road, Cedar 

Grove, IN 47016. The meet is about 90 minutes down I-74.  They are supplying meat and corn on the 
cob. They will have antique farm equipment and other collector cars on display. Contact Dave 
Wendel at 513-490-8823 for more information. 
 

Saturday, August 12 at 12:00 p.m. – Lunch at the Suds, 350 

Market Plz, Greenwood, IN 46142 – Bring chairs or there are several 
concrete picnic tables. We’ll park the cars, have lunch and hang around 
as long as you like at the cruise-in. 
 

Saturday, August 19 from 11:00 a.m. – 4:00 p.m.  – The White River Yacht Club Classic 

Boat & Car Show Festival. A fund raiser for Riley Childhood cancer.  $35 to register a car. No judging 
just a Peoples Choice Award.  Lots of fundraising events going on with this event.1400 E 74th St, 
Indianapolis. 317-796-5351 to get entry form 
 

Saturday, September 9 – International Drive Your Studebaker Day hosted by Jeff and Kathy 

Westcott.  
 

September 12-16, 2023 - Studebaker International in Manitowoc and Two Rivers, 

WI, hosted by the Wisconsin Region Studebaker Drivers Club. 
 

Saturday, October 14 at 12:00 p.m. – Souper Saturday! At the Jubilee Lodge #746 

located at 39 S. Front Street, Whiteland, IN 46184. We’ll have several crock pots of soup  to 
chose.  Bring an item to go along with the soups, such as appetizers, sandwiches, finger 
foods, crackers, fruit, veggies, desserts. The lodge has a complete kitchen for us to use (sink, 
stove, fridge, etc.) and restrooms. We will provide plates, bowls,  silverware, napkins and 
bottled water. 
 

Sunday, November 12 at 1:00 p.m. - 14th Annual Thanksgiving luncheon at Mike Baker’s 

Avanti Restoration & Service shop at 4193 E US40, Greenfield, IN, 46140. 
RSVP mikebaker@aoai.org or 317-498-2288 by November 6. 

 

Saturday, December 9 – Annual Christmas Luncheon at Green Street Station in Brownsburg. 

 

 

 

Upcoming Events 

 

Saturday, July 15 at 1:00 p.m. – Joe and Nancy Bacon’s 

annual Luau and pitch-in at 1701 E. Lawrence Avenue, Indianapolis. 

Joe will be serving his famous smoked Texas Wild Hog. Bring your place 
setting and a favorite side dish. Come, rain or shine! 

Mark Your Calendar 

https://www.bing.com/maps?&mepi=109~~TopOfPage~Address_Link&ty=18&q=The%20Suds&ss=ypid.YN297x58610497&ppois=39.61127471923828_-86.11083984375_The%20Suds_YN297x58610497~&cp=39.611275~-86.11084&v=2&sV=1
https://www.bing.com/maps?&mepi=109~~TopOfPage~Address_Link&ty=18&q=The%20Suds&ss=ypid.YN297x58610497&ppois=39.61127471923828_-86.11083984375_The%20Suds_YN297x58610497~&cp=39.611275~-86.11084&v=2&sV=1
https://www.yearindays.com/drive-your-studebaker-day/
mailto:mikebaker@aoai.org
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Indy Chapter SDC 

Becky Griffith, Editor 

1526 S. Hunter Rd 

Indianapolis, IN  46239 

July 

Published by the Indy Chapter Studebaker Drivers Club 

 

The Brickyard Bulletin is published monthly.  The deadline for summations is the 15th of the previous 

month. 

 

We hereby give permission to other S.D.C. chapters to use information from the newsletter when proper 

credit is given.  “”Reprinted or Reproduced from the Indy Chapter, Brickyard Bulletin.” 

 

Indy Chapter Officers 

President:  Nancy Bacon, 1701E. Lawrence Ave., Indianapolis, IN 46227at nancyjb1701@aol.com or 

317-440-2786 

V. President:  Danny Taylor, 4083 Primrose Path, Greenwood, IN 461432 at dgtaylor8888@gmail.com or 

317-294-6177  

Secretary:  Beth Doran 2717 E 75 N, Lebanon, IN 46052 at doran68ba@hotmail.com or 765-891-2704 

Treasurer:  Tom Flynn, 4531 S CR 500 E, Plainfield, IN  46168, at tom_and_trudy@yahoo.com or 

317-837-5671 

Activities:  Charlie Griffith, 1526 S. Hunter Rd., Indianapolis, IN  46239, at  chazwork@msn.com or 

317-538-1538 

Editor:  Becky Griffith, 1526 S. Hunter Rd., Indianapolis, IN  46239, at becinin@msn.com or 317-966-9817 

In addition 

Web Designer:  Jeff Westcott at www.indychaptersdc.org 

Facebook:  Larry Hopkins at Studebakers in Indy or https://www.facebook.com/groups/634984973222050/ 

 

National Directors 
 

President: Dennis Foust - studeguy54@gmail.com 
Vice President:  Don Jones 
Secretary: Cindy Foust - cfoust1966@gmail.com  
Treasurer: Jane Stinson - jestinson@aol.com 
Past President: Tom Curtis - tomnancurtis@aol.com 
 

National Board of Directors 
 

Crossroads Zone National Board Director: Bob Henning 

at rhnn15090@aol.com 

Crossroad Zone Coordinator: Dave Hamblin 

Regional Manager Indiana: Bob Henning 
 

National SDC Membership 
 

Regular membership dues in the National Studebaker Club are $29.00 

for new members 1st year only.  Renewals are $36.00 per year, which 

includes 12 monthly issues of Turning Wheels, the National SDC 

Magazine.  (Other memberships are available.) Application is available 

upon request or e-mail studebakerdriverclub.com.  

 

National SDC membership is a prerequisite. Renewal INDY Chapter 

dues are $18.00. Renewals are payable January each year. After March 

a $5.00 late fee will be added. Application is available upon request. 

 

Updated January, 2023 
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